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The Michigan De-
partment of Cor-

rections lost one of its 
greatest leaders, count-
less corrections profes-
sionals around the globe 
lost an icon and the fam-
ily of Perry Johnson lost 
their patriarch - a proud 
and devoted husband, 
father and grandfather - 
with his recent passing 
on Christmas Day.
He was 91.
Perry served 35 years 
with the MDOC in a 
wide variety of positions, 
culminating with his 
service as the depart-
ment’s director from 
1972 to 1984. He was a 
pioneer in the field of 
corrections who used his 

position of power and 
influence for good and 
changed state rules and 
policies to allow women 
to work in male pris-
ons and supervise male 
probationers and parol-
ees. Previously this had 
not been allowed and 
had the effect of locking 
women out of about 90 
percent of all MDOC 
jobs at the time. 
In 2017, he was honored 
with the Legacy Award 
by the Association of 
Women Executives in 
Corrections. The award 
is given to correctional 
administrators who have 
demonstrated support 
for the development of 
women in leadership 

roles in corrections. It 
was just one of many 
honors and awards he 
earned in his lifetime of 
service.
He was the national 
representative for the 
Presidential Task Force 
on Law Enforcement 
prior to President Rea-
gan’s first term. In 1977, 
he was the first recipient 
of the Award for distin-
guished Service to the 
State given at the Na-
tional Governor’s Con-
ference. He served on 
the Board of Directors 
of the American Cor-
rectional Association, 
and as its President. He 
helped develop stan-
dards for correctional 

institutions which have 
resulted in the upgrad-
ing of many of North 
American’s prisons. In 
1985, he was a member 
of delegation to Chi-
na for the exchange of 
information on criminal 
justice. His accomplish-
ments were recognized 
by his peers in 1987 with 
the E.R. Cass Award, 
the highest honor in the 
profession.
Following his retire-
ment, Perry and his 
good friend and col-
league Bill Kime, es-
tablished a consulting 
firm Johnson, Kime and 
Associates and provided 
corrections consulting 
services in such inter-
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esting places as New 
South Wales, Poland, 
Israel, Canada and over 
20 states in the United 
States.
Perry began his MDOC 
career in 1955 as a prison 
counselor inside Jackson 
Prison, which at that 
time was the world’s 
largest walled prison: 
So large that a prisoner 
could have slept in a 
different cell every night 
for 14 years and never 
have slept in the same 
cell twice.
His experience and time 
in Jackson included 
some of the most mem-
orable and infamous in 
department history in-
cluding the expansion of 
civil rights in the 1960s, 
the Jackson riot, the start 
of the Braille program, 
numerous escapes - one 
notoriously by helicopter 
– and one of his saddest 

days, that of the murder 
of officer Josephine Mc-
Callum.
He recounted these 
stories and many more 
in his part memoir, part 
history of Jackson prison 
with his 2014 book 
“Jackson: The Rise and 
Fall of the World’s Larg-
est Walled Prison.”
Perry was also the author 
of “Born in a Log Cabin,” 
and several textbooks on 
corrections management 
and training.
In his home life, he and 
his wife Uyvonne were 
married for 71 years. 
He is the father to Kath-
leen, Stephen, Randall, 
Penny and Julayne. He 
is also survived by 13 
grandchildren and 19 
great-grandchildren.
A memorial service is 
planned for Saturday, 
April 22, 2023.

Pictured: Director Heidi Washington, Former Director Perry Johnson, Former Director Pat Caruso and Former Director 
Robert Brown

You can view and purchase Johnson’s book 
here:

Jackson: The Rise and Fall of The World’s 
Largest Walled Prison: A history and a memoir



The Michigan Department of Corrections is excited to launch an 
updated Strategic Plan which outlines goals and objectives from Jan. 

2023 to Dec. 2026. In the next four years, the Department will continue 
focusing on goals we could not achieve due to the pandemic and shift 
toward new goals that enhance our work and those we serve. To view the 
plan click here.

The MDOC is a MVAA Gold-Level veter-
an-friendly employer and, as a result of 

the departments’ status, Davenport Uni-
versity is pleased to offer a new Education 
Scholarship for up to 50 employees across 
the MDOC. As a Gold-Level employer, there 
are also 50 family member scholarships! 
Both veteran and non-veteran employees 
are eligible to participate in this scholarship 
program.
     If you’ve dreamed of pursuing a college 
degree — or obtaining a new one — this 
scholarship program can help make your 
dream a reality.

     What you’ll gain from the scholarship 
program:

•	 Gold-Level Employer Scholarship up 
to $8,000 per year for up to 50 MDOC 
employees, both veteran and non-veter-
an, that are new students to Davenport 
University

•	 Gold-Level Family Member Scholar-
ship up to $6,500 per year for up to 50 
MDOC family members, both veteran 
and non-veteran, that are new students 
to Davenport University

•	 A new path for career mobility and advancement within the organization
•	 Reduced financial burden to pursue education
•	 Opportunity for you to take charge of your future with a degree or professional development
•	 Flexibility to help you achieve your goal with online and in-seat programs
•	 Support with access to student services & veteran-specific student services
     Davenport University is a quality institution with more than 150 years of experience offering academ-
ic excellence and applied learning techniques to support a thriving workforce in our community. As a 
MVAA veteran-friendly school, Davenport is committed to supporting the needs of veterans and mili-
tary-connected students.
     For more information or to apply for admission, visit davenport.edu/MDOC. 

Davenport University Scholarship

Strategic Plan



2024 Fiscal Year Budget 

In February, Gov. Gretchen Whitmer unveiled her FY 2024 budget, totaling $79 billion, which includes 
funding for education, infrastructure, public safety, healthcare and lowering costs for families.

     For the Michigan Department of Corrections, the governor’s proposed budget is $2 billion and includes 
several new proposals that will help protect our employees, enhance recruitment and retention efforts, and 
ensure high-quality care for those with physical and mental health needs in our system.
First and foremost, this budget will include funding to hire and train 800 new corrections officers, so the 
department can continue its aggressive efforts to attract and retain these vital positions across the state and 
provide relief to our hard-working officers, many of whom have faced significant amounts of overtime.
     One key new investment in the budget proposal is $7.1 million for body-worn cameras. While the de-
partment has made significant investments in facility cameras, this will move us in line with the rest of law 
enforcement, including local police, the Michigan State Police and the conservation officers at the Depart-
ment of Natural Resources.
     The cameras would be used by select custody and non-custody positions alike. They will be able to cap-
ture footage in facilities that stationary cameras can’t see, with audio, including in cells and when staff are 
on transportation runs. These devices, when used by corrections staff in other states, have helped to guard 
against false allegations, and have de-escalated situations.
     A $3.3 million investment would be used to create a specialized investigative division to handle the 
department’s PREA and discriminatory harassment and retaliation allegations. The benefit is two-fold: It 
will allow us to have a highly trained team to conduct the investigations and alleviate the burden on many 
facility staff who are currently tasked with conducting these investigations.
     The department is also expanding its efforts with Medication Assisted Treatment to combat the opioid 
epidemic with a $15.6 million proposed investment to establish four facility clinics, which would include 
nurses, qualified mental health professionals, recovery coaches, and corrections officers to treat prisoners 
with an opioid use disorder before their release into the community.
     There is also proposed additional funding in the budget to reflect increasing contractual costs in the 
healthcare budget and to assist with an increase in referrals for Hepatitis C care for prisoners.
     The department also seeks to redirect existing funding from our support for residential diversion beds 
– while maintaining adequate funding for that area – and reallocate $2 million to directly support proba-
tion-focused programs and supports.
     The first $1 million is recommended to be added to the State Community Corrections program. This 
funding will be used to launch new programs amongst participating counties, as well as extending access 
to programming to probationers in counties without current community corrections programs supporting 
probationers.
     The remaining $1 million would be added to the Offender Success Community Partners contracts, 
which are in place to help individuals leaving prison with things such as housing, employment, social sup-
ports, and access to medical care.
This announcement is the first step in the budget rollout and we will continue to keep you updated on these 
proposals as they move through the legislative process.

HAVE YOU HEARD? Field Days is Returning for Season 8!



Heroic Officers 

We want 
to thank 

two brave and 
quick-think-
ing corrections 
officers from 
Carson City 
Correctional 
Facility who 
helped save a family and their dog from a house fire 
in March near Greenville.
     Officers Brenden Moe and Thomas Monroe 
were on the way to a local hospital to relieve their 
coworkers who were providing custody supervision 
over a prisoner receiving medical treatment there.
     Officers Moe and Monroe were the first on the 
scene and called 911. They assisted two adults, two 
children, and the family’s dog out of the home and 
stayed with them until the fire department and 
emergency personnel responded. They then headed 
to the hospital to continue their assignment.
We are thankful and blessed to have such heroic 
and outstanding employees.

Changes to Segregation

The MDOC is a national leader when it comes to corrections, and we continually seek to advance 
and set the bar higher in all aspects of our operations. Over the past few years, we have made 

significant improvements to staff wellness, staff safety and opportunities for prisoners to improve 
themselves and better their chances of success upon release.
     The most recent area of focus has been over reforms to segregation, and both staff and prisoners 
may have started to see changes in this area. 
     We want to share with you some of the biggest changes coming and why they are important, . 
These changes do not take away from the primary objective of administrative segregation, which is to 
improve prison order and safety by removing prisoners who have been identified as too dangerous to 
remain in general population. The safety of our staff, prisoners and our facilities remain job one.
       The first change is to offer an optional 30-day rest and refresh break for those staff consistently 
assigned to segregation. This is currently being piloted at St. Louis Correctional Facility and Chippe-
wa Correctional Facility.
       Additionally, the segregation units will begin to look drastically different. Therapeutic lighting, 
which replicates natural daylight, will be installed in the unit and cells. The units will also all receive 
fresh paint to bring color to the area. Break areas for staff will be enhanced, more in-person training 
on de-escalation techniques and suicide awareness will be provided.

Employee Discount

WiseEye Smart Camera is offering all MDOC 
employees past and present a 20% off dis-

count code to use toward a purchase on their 
website. The discount code is MDOC20. Learn 
more about WiseEye Smart cam and redeem your 
discount code here: SmartCam Home – WiseEye 
Technology



In honor of Women’s History Month, the Michigan
 Department of Corrections would like to honor the 
following women with over 30 years of loyal service. 

Thank you for the impact you’ve made during
your career!



MCAA College Grant Program

Tuition and fees for corrections officers who are required to earn 15 college credits within 24 
months of employment will now be supported by a new program administered by the Michigan 

Community College Association.
     Corrections officers employed by the Michigan Department of Corrections who have not earned 
15 college credits and are eligible for the grant program with the approval of the MDOC and enroll at 
a community college in Michigan are eligible.
     Out-of-state community colleges, public universities, and independent colleges are not eligible 
institutions for this program.
     For officers who already paid for classes for the Fall of 2022 and Winter 2023 can seek reimburse-
ment and information on how to do so can be found on our website here.
     For officers looking to sign up for classes, information on how to apply can be found there as well, 
and also on the Michigan Community College Association website. Michigan Community College 
Association (mcca.org)
     This is an exciting development and we are so pleased this is now in place to assist our dedicated 
corrections officers in completing their college credits.
     If you have further questions about the program, please contact your facility HR office.

MDOC Welcomes New Officers

The Michigan Department of Corrections welcomed 
168  new corrections officers as members of the 

Ed Vallad Academy class. MDOC Director Heidi 
Washington and class namesake Ed Vallad addressed 
the recruits and offered them words of advice during 
graduation ceremonies held on March 16 in the Upper 
Peninsula and March 30 in the Lower Peninsula. 
Graduating recruits earned awards for personal conduct 
and academic achievement.
Award winners included:
Upper Peninsula Academy
•	 Josephine B. McCallum Award, Corrections Officer 

Brandon McNett
•	 Jack Budd Award Corrections Officer Alexander 

Plumm    
•	 Academic Excellence Award, Corrections Officer 

Nicole Borland-Winkler          

 Lower Peninsula Academy
•	 Josephine B. McCallum Award, Corrections Officer 

Nathan Boyd
•	 Jack Budd Award, Corrections Officer Inella 

Crowfield-Wade
•	 Academic Excellence Award, Corrections 

OfficerJoseph Battinkoff
We also extend our thanks to the veteran and active 
duty service members of both the Upper Peninsula and 
Lower Peninsula academy classes. 



Corrections Officer
 of the Year

Renee Nichols, a Corrections Officer at the Sagi-
naw Correctional Facility, has been named the 

2023 Michigan Department of Corrections Officer of 
the Year.
     “Renee Nichols is an exemplary leader at her facili-
ty and her knowledge, expertise and passion are some 
of the many reasons she is often utilized to train and 
help shape the next generation of corrections profes-
sionals in her role as a trainer at our corrections offi-
cer academies,” said Michigan Department of Correc-
tions Director Heidi Washington. “At her facility, she 
is highly regarded for her creativity, attention to detail 
and ability to work well in high-pressure situations. I 
am proud to commend Officer Nichols on this well-
earned award.”
     Officer Nichols has been an MDOC Corrections 
Officer for seven years. She is known for having a 
high level of integrity and moral standing. She works 
well under pressure and is highly adaptable.
Officer Nichols was an Institutional Training Instructor for two years and has been a Field Training Offi-
cer since 2020. She is the backup Grievance Coordinator and Hearing Investigator at the Saginaw Correc-
tional Facility.
     As an officer at Saginaw Correctional Facility, Officer Nichols is often sought out for her creativity and 
attention to detail. She recently assisted in the creation of a new template and in updating the Visiting 
Room post orders, ensuring proper inventory and usage of children’s tablets. She created a sanitation 
checklist for audits and revamped prisoner payroll and training records for front house porters. She has 
assisted in the yearly sanitation and lock audits, ensuring accountability and security.
     “After interviewing the top five candidates for Corrections Officer of the Year, it is clear that we have an 
incredible amount of talent in our department,” said Ray Sholtz, who represents corrections officers on the 
Officer of the Year selection committee and is the Vice President at Michigan Corrections Organization. 
“All candidates had exceptional credentials and Officer Nichols was a great choice.  It is a privilege to have 
her in our ranks.”

          She volunteered as the Durand Band Booster Treasurer from 2019 to 2022, handling finances and ensur-
ing competition fees were paid. She was also a chaperone for statewide competitions. She was a Girl Scout 
Leader from 2012 to 2015 and a 4H Leader from 2011 to 2015.
Officer Nichols has been a firefighter with Venice Township since 2005, responding to house fires, car ac-
cidents, and medical emergencies. She holds fundraisers and public relations events with the fire depart-
ment, participating in community events such as parades and open houses.

     “Don’t be afraid to talk about your experiences,” Officer Nichols said. “Too many officers are afraid to 
reach out. In reality, they need to. It’s not a sign of weakness, it’s a sign of strength.”
The Michigan Correctional Officers’ Training Council, comprised of representatives from the MDOC, 
Michigan Corrections Organization, law enforcement, and higher education, chose Officer Nichols for the 
honor from a pool of five finalists.
     Finalists included: Corrections Officer Mark Dunn, Oaks Correctional Facility; Investigator Jacob 
Poindexter, Absconder Recovery Unit; Corrections Officer Alfonzie Pipkins, Central Michigan Correc-
tional Facility; and Timothy Fleury, Alger Correctional Facility.



Ionia Correctional Facility Warden John Davids 
presented Corrections Officer Darcie Thomas with 
a Customer Service Coin for her role in providing 
an excellent visiting experience to a family visiting a 
prisoner at ICF.
The family was so pleased with their experience that 
they wrote the facility a letter thanking them for their 
customer service. We join Warden Davids in thank-
ing Officer Thomas for going above and beyond and 
making a difference. The letter can be read below.





The EPIC Section is excited to announce the dates for 
the 2023 Employee Recreation Days!

The Lower Peninsula event is scheduled for Friday, June 
2, 2023 at the Royal Scot in Lansing, MI. The Upper 
Peninsula event is scheduled for Friday, July 21, 2023 in 
Brimley, MI.
 
Details will be sent on all events and activities in the 
near future. Be sure to save these dates and join us for a 
day of fun!  

Have you downloaded the MDOC 
Wellness app yet?

The Wellness app provides MDOC 
staff, their family members and retir-
ees confidential, 24/7 access to a well-
ness toolkit and gives them the ability 
to connect directly to the MDOC 
Wellness Unit, Peer Support, the Em-
ployee Chaplain Program, as well as 
other specialized support resources. 
 
To download the free Wellness app 
on your personal device see the below 
flyer which has the QR code or search 
MDOC Wellness on your device’s 
app store. With the generic username 
(MDOC) and password (Wellness), 
passwords are case sensitive, the app 
can be downloaded confidentially to 
access information.  

Employee Rec Day

Wellness 
App



Inspirational Prisoner 
Cable Channel

The MDOC is pleased to announce the beginning of a “inspirational/motivational channel”, where 
selected videos will be shown 24 hours a day, 7 days a week. This is based on an effort that was 

started at the G. Robert Cotton Correctional Facility. The inmates found the videos very helpful in 
developing plans to further improve their lives, and complimentary to other programming that has 
been received. Several offenders have found the information so helpful and inspiring that they have 
shared this information with their families. Because of this positive response, the decision was made 
to provide a similar opportunity in all facilities.
     There will be about 4 hours of content provided every month, looped continuously. Each facility 
will have a facilitator who will be loading the content onto the channel. We will be putting a process 
in place to get prisoner  feedback to make sure that we are providing content that they feel is helpful 
to them. 

Changes to 
Visitation

We want to share with you the changes which were announced recently to in-person visiting. 
While there were several adjustments, the main point is that visiting will largely return to the 

way it was before the pandemic, with a few notable differences. 
 
The biggest is that the number of visits per month has increased. Loved ones will still need to sched-
ule their visit online. This helps ensure everyone knows who is coming and when, and it is known 
when a visit will be and for how long. A change now in place is that if an additional 2-hour time slot 
is available, loved ones will have the ability to schedule a back-to-back visit. Many of loved ones, 
especially those who travel long distances asked for this and we are happy to work to make this hap-
pen when the time slots are available. The number of visitors a prisoner can have during the visit has 
increased to five, though those under the age of 2, do not count toward that total.



Corrections in the News

Spread the word about some of the great things happening at 
the MDOC and share these stories with friends, family and 
coworkers.

Detroit Free Press: ‘Coldwater Kitchen’ 
documentary challenges our thinking on 
incarceration

Holland Sentinel: Hope College, Western 
Theological help bring Michigan to ‘forefront’ of 
prison education

News Channel 3: Michigan Corrections Officer 
Program aims to help officers earn required college 
credits

WILX: Students at Ionia correctional facility 
create ‘Mighty Mac’ model

MLive: Michigan’s corrections officer of the 
year works at Freeland-area prison

Alger Correctional Facility Staff cleared 
snow after a heavy snowstorm hit the area. 
Thank you to all the employees who helped 
clear the snow keeping our facilities safe.

On Saturday, Jan. 7, Charles E. Egeler Reception & Guidance 
Center Assistant Deputy Warden James Malloy, was honored for 
his military service at the beginning of the Michigan State Uni-
versity vs. University of Michigan men’s basketball game. ADW 
Malloy was brought to center court with the United States Flag 
and read his military bio prior to the national anthem. We want 
to thank ADW Malloy for his service to the United States and 
his 20-plus years of service to the MDOC.

Seen on Facebook...

To see more, like the MDOC on Facebook

Around the MDOC

Check out the Department’s Flickr page, where we post pictures from around the Department weekly. You 
can also view photos from special events like the Employee Appreciation Banquet, Employee Rec Day, 

MSP Pistol Shoot and more! View the Flickr page here



Corrections Quiz
Where can you see photos from 
around the MDOC every week? 

Send your answer to Brianna Brugel at BrugelB1@
michigan.gov. The first person to answer correctly 
will receive a congratulatory shout out and the answer 
and winner will be published in the next edition of 
the newsletter.

Fourth Quarter Quiz Recap

Who is the Department’s new Veteran 
Liaison Specialist? 

Answer: Emily Rissman

Congratulations to Randy Coyne, Records 
Supervisor at Alger Correctional Facility for 
being the first to correctly answer the Fourth 
Quarter Corrections Quiz. Great job!

The Detroit Tigers 
are celebrating 

Law Enforcement 
Day Monday, June 12. 
Ticket packages can be 
purchased by calling 
Nina Dionise at (313) 
471-3444 or emailing at 
Nina.Dionise@OlyEnt.
com. Packages include 
admission to the game, 
a commemorative 
jersey (while supplies 
last), donation to the 
National Law Enforce-
ment Officer Memorial 
Fund and Michigan 
Concerns of Police 
Survivors. Colleagues, 
friends and family are 
welcome to the event. 
It is recommended that 
groups looking to sit 
together coordinate 
before placing their 
order to ensure proper 
seating arrangements.


